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On March 14th, the U.S. Census Bureau released its Advance Monthly Sales for Retail and Food Services 
report for February. February was the second month in a row of disappointing retail sales. In addition, 
January results were revised down from an already lower than expected number. The table below details 
the sales by category and time period. February increased by 1.5% y/y and was up 0.6% m/m. The 
expectation was for February to be up by 0.8% versus last month. Total retail sales growth of +0.3% m/m, 
after removing motor vehicle and gasoline station sales, came in-line with the consensus. We continue to 
see a pattern of slowing in many of the more discretionary categories including furniture, electronics & 
appliances, building materials, and sporting goods. Online and restaurant spending continue to generate 
mid-single-digit growth on a y/y basis. This is especially significant as these two categories account for 
almost 30% of total retail sales.
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We think the slowing over the last few months is due to a combination of three things. First, we expect 
that the consumer can’t keep up with the growth of spending we saw in 2021 and 2022. The average 
monthly growth of those two years was 14.4%. During those years excess savings and consumer 
confidence was high. While our positive view of the consumer remains intact we expect the unique 
tailwinds that led to robust post-covid spending will erode. In other words, we are returning to a 
more “normal” spending pattern. The graph below illustrates this point. Second, inflation has come 
down and the Advanced Retail Sales results do not account for the change in the price of goods. CPI 
escalated throughout 2021 and 2022 to a peak of 9.1% on 6/30/22. We have been just above 3% for 
the last few months. Finally, we have been through a string of solid holiday spending seasons which are 
typically more emotionally driven spending months. Perhaps, consumers pulled forward some of their 
spending budget from the beginning of 2024. The 2023 holiday season which came in at +3.9% versus 
last year. Holiday sales in 2022 were +5.6% which trailed two consecutive years of above 11% growth. 
The ten years before covid averaged +3.8% per year. 
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All data presented in this paper was sourced from the United States Census Bureau.
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